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T H E  PU R PO SE  O F T H IS M A G A ZIN E

T he P alimpsest, issued monthly by the State 
Historical Society of Iowa, is devoted to the dis
semination of Iowa History. Supplementing the 
other publications of this Society, it aims to pre
sent the materials of Iowa H istory in a form that 
is attractive and a style that is popular in the best 
sense— to the end that the story of our Common
wealth may be more widely read and cherished.

Be n j . F. Shambaugh

T H E  M E A N IN G  O F  PA L IM P S E S T

In early times a palimpsest was a parchment or 
other material from which one or more writings 
had been erased to give room for later records. 
But the erasures were not always complete; and 
so it became the fascinating task of scholars not 
only to translate the later records but also to 
reconstruct the original writings by deciphering 
the dim fragments of letters partly erased and 
partly covered by subsequent texts.

T he history of Iowa may be likened to a pal
impsest which holds the records of successive 
generations. T o decipher these records of the 
past, reconstruct them, and tell the stories which 
they contain is the task of those who write history.
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McGregor Sand Artist

In a wooded ravine among the hills overlooking 
the Mississippi River, one mile south of Mc
Gregor, a stratum of St. Peter sandstone is ex
posed. It is almost pure silica, but small amounts 
of iron oxide have been deposited between the 
grains of sand by the water percolating down 
from the overlying Trenton limestone. This in
filtration has produced more than forty delicate 
shades of color in bands and patches which give 
the face of the rock a beautiful variegated appear
ance. To thousands of visitors the place has long 
been known as Pictured Rocks.

It was from this sandstone, wherein may be 
found most of the chromatic color range from 
pale shell pink through deep dark red, as well as 
green, blue, terra cotta, brown, and the achro
matic colors from white to black through the inter
mediate grays, that Andrew Clemens, the sand 
artist of McGregor, obtained the material for the 
exquisite miniatures he designed in glass bottles.
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A talented artist without paints and brushes, he 
lacked, in addition, formal training in art. Handi
capped at an early age with complete loss of hear
ing due to illness, Andrew Clemens's life is a story 
of fortitude and courage. At the age of twenty, 
he determined, despite his handicap, to forge a 
career of usefulness and purpose. With nothing 
but a set of tools he had fashioned from hickory, 
plus a quantity of colored sand from Pictured 
Rocks, he set to work. Most amazing of all is the 
fact that the majority of the bottles he used for his 
miniature work were the quaint, clear, round-top 
kind in favor during the mid-Victorian era. This 
meant that the pictures and designs he wrought 
with the minute colored sand particles inserted 
with his simple tools through the mouth of the 
bottle were “painted” upside down!

Margaretha Wolf, aged twenty-three, born in 
Hesse Darmstadt (Germany), and Johann Clem
ens, aged twenty-seven, born in Prussia, were 
among the passengers on a sailing vessel that em
barked for America in 1851. Due to calm seas, 
it was a long journey, taking almost three months 
to complete. Romance relieved the tedium on 
shipboard, however, and so the courtship of Mar
garetha and Johann culminated in their marriage 
at Milwaukee, Wisconsin, on October 18, 1852. 
Trained as a locksmith in Germany, Johann, who
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soon began to spell his name John, encountered 
difficulty in finding employment at his trade. Fan
tastic stories of the wealth and opportunities in 
America for those with the courage to seek them 
had been rife back in Germany. Good fortune, 
however, eluded John Clemens in Milwaukee, for 
no one seemed to need or want a locksmith. For 
a while he worked with a wagon-maker, receiving 
but ten dollars to iron a wagon. Hard times were 
made more difficult by the arrival of a son who 
was named John for his father.

Meanwhile, the discovery of gold in California 
and the opening of farm lands west of the Missis
sippi stimulated migration westward. Eager for 
a better opportunity in his own field, John Clemens 
followed the current trend and moved his family 
to Dubuque in 1852. There, in partnership with 
his brother, Joseph, he opened a wagon shop. Life 
proved pleasant and prosperous for the Clemens 
family in Dubuque. Two more sons arrived to 
grace the family circle. August was born on June 
19, 1854, and two and a half years later, on Janu
ary 29, 1857, a third son, Andrew, was bom. 
Meanwhile, on the fourth of August, 1856, John 
Clemens became a citizen, on his solemn oath to 
support the Constitution of the United States and 
“absolutely and entirely renounce and abjure all 
allegiance and fidelity to every foreign Prince,
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Power, Potentate, State, and Sovereignty what
ever, and particularly to the King of Prussia of 
whom he was before a subject/’

Emigrants who came to the wagon shop often 
remained to talk with the genial wagon-maker 
following completion of their business and John 
began to hear prognostications concerning a town 
up-river that would some day be a great metropolis 
of the midwest. The town of McGregor was a 
focal point for the shipment of grain and hogs by 
steamboat and likewise for the steady influx of 
immigrants who there obtained wagons and pro
visions to continue their journey westward. 
Hotels were crowded to capacity, new mercantile 
houses both wholesale and retail, carriage fac
tories, harness shops, saloons, and eating houses 
were opening every day. Quick to sense oppor
tunity, John Clemens moved his family to Mc
Gregor in 1858, to open a wagon shop on Main 
Street, half way between Fourth and Fifth streets, 
in partnership with his brother, Joseph Clemens, 
and Anton Thielen of Dubuque.

That John Clemens expected to do a land- 
office business is evident from the advertisement 
he inserted in the North Iowa Times on October 
20, 1858. “Wagons! Wagons! Clemens and 
Thielen recently from Dubuque have located at 
McGregor for the purpose of carrying on the Car-
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riage and Wagon Business. We are connected 
with a large establishment at Dubuque and al
ready supply a great portion of northern Iowa. 
Our material is of the best quality that can be 
procured at Chicago and other eastern markets 
and our customers may rely on getting good tim
ber well made up, well seasoned, and strongly 
ironed. We have a stock of timber always on 
hand, and in case orders come too fast for the 
shop, we can fill them from Dubuque without de
lay. Ready made wagons on hand and for sale 
at very low prices. Farmers and Emigrants will 
make money by calling at our Shop and examin
ing work and price. Shop on Main Street above 
the Western House."

Andrew Clemens enjoyed the life of any typ
ical small boy in the late fifties or early sixties. 
His father’s wagon shop attached to their home 
was a busy and interesting place to visit. Mc
Gregor’s main thoroughfare was teaming with 
activity and he liked to watch the steady stream 
of wagons loaded with produce going down to
ward the public scales and the emigrant wagons 
carrying strange men, women, and children head
ed upstreet toward the west. There were aristo
cratic ladies and gentlemen with their fine clothes 
and shining carriages drawn by prancing horses. 
He laughed and played with his older brothers.
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For the five-year-old lad, life was pleasant indeed. 
Then, Andrew fell ill, very ill.

‘Brain fever”, the attending physician diag
nosed the case, gravely. Encephalitis, medical 
science would term it today. The physician shook 
his head and told the stricken parents that their 
boy could not survive. Desperate, and stubborn
ly refusing to abandon hope, John Clemens called 
in another physician. Many anxious hours the 
father and mother watched at Andrew's bedside 
and finally were told that their son would live but 
that he would be stone deaf. From that day on, 
Andrew lived in a world of his own, a silent world. 
Unable to attend school because of his affliction, 
he remained at home with his mother, wistful and 
lonely, as he watched his brothers start off with 
their books each morning. Due to his deafness, 
his speech too became impaired. Determined that 
Andrew should have his chance along with her 
other sons, Margaret Clemens set to work to in
struct him herself, establishing first her own simple 
system of communication by lip formations, so 
that he might comprehend what she was trying to 
teach him. He was a bright lad, eager to learn, 
and so made some progress with his education.

When Andrew was thirteen, his parents de
cided to send him to the Iowa Institute for the 
Education of the Deaf and Dumb at Council
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Bluffs. According to the records, he enrolled on 
November 11, 1870, and was described as “bright, 
active, tolerably strong and very well disposed.” 
Andrew enjoyed his studies and work in the car
penter shop at the school for the deaf and like
wise the association with other boys and girls 
similarly afflicted. He adapted himself readily to 
the new environment. Nevertheless, his summer 
vacations at home were even more pleasant, for 
his brothers were very fond of him. There was 
much excitement and happy expectation at the end 
of June when Andrew came home. His younger 
brother, Oscar, always found cause for good- 
natured complaint that “no one ever remembered 
his birthday because that was the date that 
Andrew arrived.”

But vacation was not a period of idleness. 
With a lathe and scroll saw, Andrew applied his 
school training by turning out shelf brackets, roll
ing pins, and baseball bats. The boys played 
games and took excursions to the Indian mounds 
atop the hills. Best of all, were the trips to Pic
tured Rocks where Andrew collected colored sand 
and packed it into bottles in artistic designs.

At first, Andrew confined his work to simple 
forms employing diamond-shaped patterns against 
a background of ivory-white sand, a serpentine 
design repeated in the chromatic range until the
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bottle was full, or, perhaps, one simple flower 
motif placed in a serpentine and geometric back
ground. Gradually, his technique improved and 
by utilizing different shades of a color, he learned 
to create overtones and diminutive landscapes. 
People began to ask if they might buy the beauti
ful sand bottles he made at home during these 
vacation periods.

Andrew continued his studies at the State 
School for the Deaf for six years until a fire on 
February 25, 1877, destroyed the main building 
and the east wing, terminating all classes abruptly. 
Instructors at the school urged Andrew to go on 
to the Smithsonian Institution at Washington to 
train himself to be an instructor at the school when 
it was rebuilt. Instead, he decided to return to 
his “happy hunting grounds“ at McGregor where 
he planned to continue his miniature work with 
the colored sands. He was then twenty years old.

One day a young deaf mute peddling shoelaces 
and pencils stopped at the Clemens home. Meet
ing Andrew and noting his ailment, the peddler 
suggested that they work together selling cheap 
merchandise from door to door. Andrew thanked 
the stranger but shook his head. “Never will I 
try to make a living because of my affliction“, he 
told his mother. “I want to do something with 
my life.“



McGREGOR SAND ARTIST 137

Across the street from the Clemens wagon shop 
Henry Goldschmidt had a grocery store. 
Shrewd, and aware of the artistic merits of An
drew’s work, Goldschmidt suggested that Andrew 
might make sand bottles for his trade at a stipu
lated wage. Andrew consented and it was ar
ranged that he would set up his work table in a 
small lean-to adjoining the grocery. There, sur
rounded by stores of potatoes, dried fruits, and 
barrels of vinegar, he began his life work in 
earnest.

Happy that Andrew was at home to stay, the 
entire Clemens family set about to help him. Mrs. 
Clemens made a number of cloth bags each cap
able of holding ten pounds of colored sand, Mr. 
Clemens turned out a neat little two-wheeled cart 
in his wagon shop, and twice each year the 
Clemens boys accompanied Andrew to Pictured 
Rocks to help him obtain material for his work. 
Andrew knew where the finest colors could be 
found, each color was placed in a separate bag, 
and the two-wheeled cart was loaded to capacity. 
In two or three days enough colored sand was ob
tained to last six months. The best specimens 
were secured in dry weather. Later, Andrew dis
covered that the finest white sand was available 
in a sand cave known as the White Springs, lo
cated at West McGregor.
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Preparing the tiny grains of colored sand for 
his miniatures was the first step in Andrew's art. 
Certain that the sand was thoroughly dry, he then 
spread the desired color on a piece of coarse 
brown paper or blotting paper. This was rubbed 
gently with the bowl of a tablespoon and only the 
tiny grains adhering to the paper were used. 
Thus grains of uniform size were obtained.

Following many experiments, Andrew evolved 
the tools that proved to be most effective for his 
work. Exact duplicates are owned by Mrs. Al
bert Clemens of McGregor. A tiny tin scoop 
holding one-fourth of a teaspoonful of sand was 
fastened to a slender hickory wand nine and one- 
quarter inches long. It was used to insert the 
sand in the bottle. Andrew's “brushes", for it 
was with these two tools that he controlled the 
colors and created his miniatures and back
grounds, resembled nothing quite so much as an 
over-sized orange-stick, usually found on mani
curists' tables, and a long crude fishhook. Both 
tools were nine and one-quarter inches in length, 
the orange-stick, or straight tool being slightly 
tapered at one end and having a sharp point on 
the opposite end, while the fishhook tool was 
curved at one end. Both were carved from green 
hickory, then tempered over a candle. Older Mc
Gregor residents who watched him as he worked
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can recall how with one hand he controlled the 
colored sands inside the bottle with the curved 
tool while with the other hand, he used the straight 
tool to measure for perspective on the outside of 
the bottle. He used four packers to press the 
grains down tightly as he worked toward the 
mouth of the bottle. These, also, were of hickory 
and of various weights and lengths. The first 
packer used was twelve inches in length, the sec
ond and third relatively shorter and heavier, while 
the last one was the heaviest and shortest of all.

To Mr. Goldschmidt s delight, the sand bottles 
found great favor with his customers and ere long 
the demand began to exceed the supply that 
Andrew could produce. Two or three days and 
often two or three weeks were required to com
plete one sand bottle depending upon its size and 
complexity of design. George L. Bass, a steam
boat agent at McGregor, bought many of An
drew's bottles to present to captains of the big 
steamboats. Traveling drummers took sand bot
tles home to wives and sweethearts as souvenirs 
of McGregor. Thus Andrew's fame spread 
throughout the country and orders began to come 
by mail. It was then, after two years in the em
ploy of Mr. Goldschmidt, that Andrew decided it 
was time to start into business for himself. Heart
ily approving his decision, his father and mother
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suggested that he set up his work table in front 
of a north window in their home. It was to this 
window that young and old in McGregor came 
to watch his deft fingers at work creating exquisite 
beauty from grains of sand with a few simple 
home-made tools.

A veritable epidemic of “sand art“ went 
through the young fry in town like the measles, 
and, while unable to emulate Andrew’s artistry, 
children could pack colored sand in attractive lay
ers in glass bottles and sell them to transients for 
small sums. “I insisted that my mother and sisters 
buy Hosford s Baking Powder because it came in 
a small glass bottle with a large neck”, writes 
Charles M. Leary of Gary, Indiana, whose boy
hood days were spent in McGregor. “I made a 
lot of spare change in putting the sand in these 
bottles and selling them on the boats that often 
stayed two or three hours at the dock. . . . An
other source of revenue was from the trains that, 
in those days, stopped in McGregor for twenty 
minutes for lunch. Our price on the bottles was 
one dollar, but we never got off either train or boat 
without selling what we had even though we had 
to cut our price as low as ten cents.”

Andrew used no dyes, glue, or paste, according 
to his brother Albert. Delicacy of line, combina
tion of colors, and rare craftsmanship were due
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solely to perfection of technique and his inherent 
genius as an artist. Only he knew where to find 
some of the colors. “One day/’ recalls Mr. Leary, 
1 pointed to the blue sand in one of his trays and 

asked him where he got it. He read my lips and 
with a smile, he wrote on a piece of paper, ‘Pic
tured Rocks’. In an effort to achieve his blue, I 
had resorted to mother’s bluing bottle. But, my 
blue faded and his never, so I am certain that he 
was right.”

Nor did Andrew work from models or sketches 
except when commissioned to copy a photograph 
or a picture. In a sense, he became a local his
torian. When the pontoon railway bridge was 
built across the Mississippi River at Prairie du 
Chien, he was commissioned by John Lawler, the 
builder, to reproduce a miniature of it in a sand 
bottle. For Sherbum S. Merrill, then general 
manager of what is now the Chicago, Milwaukee, 
St. Paul and Pacific Railway, he executed in min
iature one of the first engines used on the road. 
This bottle was a surprise gift for Mrs. Merrill 
who, in later years, refused all offers to sell it and 
treasured it highly until her death.

For Mrs. Ella Richards, Andrew executed a 
miniature that was truly indicative of his rare 
craftsmanship. From a four-by-six-inch picture 
of the locomotive her husband fired, he made a
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copy in sand one and one-half inches in length, 
and the clearly legible number on the cab, 1406, 
was inscribed with one grain of white sand placed 
above another! Unhappily, this bottle was broken 
many years later.

The completion of a new home often brought 
Andrew a commission to reproduce it in sand for 
the proud owner. Sand bottles were used to con
vey greetings on holidays and other felicitous oc
casions. A beautiful specimen of this type is a 
round-top bottle eight and three-quarters inches 
high owned by August Kranert of McGregor. 
The main motif, a sailing vessel buffeted by white- 
capped waves is silhouetted against fleecy white 
clouds in a mauve and orange sky. The greeting, 
"Merry Christmas’' in black and yellow letters on 
a white background is quaintly embellished with 
diminutive red and white roses, white daisies, and 
green ferns and, as usual, the background consists 
of delicately executed geometric figures and ser
pentine bands, small conventional designs, and his 
customary band of leaves and flowers. A similar 
bottle bearing the greeting "Happy New Year", 
originally owned by Fred Bergman of McGregor, 
is now in the possession of his daughter, Miss 
Charlotte Bergman of Charles City.

Regarded as the finest specimen of all Andrew’s 
work is the George Washington bottle owned by
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Mrs. Elsie Clemens of Madison, Wisconsin. A 
round-top bottle twelve inches high and having a 
circumference of fourteen inches, this exquisite 
work of art contains sand miniatures of George 
Washington astride his favorite white horse, a 
side-wheel steamboat correct in every detail, two 
American Indians in ceremonial regalia standing 
against a tepee, and an accurate reproduction of 
the Great Seal of Iowa. The State motto, “Our 
Liberties we prize, and Our Rights we will main
tain“, is a marvel of precision. And this compli
cated project, as in all the round-top bottles, was 
executed upside down.

It is not known how many sand bottles Andrew 
made during his lifetime, but, of a certainty, they 
numbered in the hundreds and of these, only a 
few are known to exist today. Many have been 
broken. Due to the fragile character of the bot
tles and the dryness of the sand, breaking the 
bottle meant immediate destruction of the exquisite 
work inside. The late Albert Clemens of Mc
Gregor often recalled the story of a drummer who 
ordered two bottles to be made before he left 
town. Andrew worked diligently to complete 
them and at the appointed hour delivered them at 
the Flanders House. Enthusiastic over their 
beauty, the traveling man grasped a bottle in each 
hand and held them up together. But as the bot-
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ties touched each other the glass shattered, and the 
colored sands ran out on the floor.

Talented and unique in his field, Andrew’s 
reputation grew. Verily, he was the living ex
ponent of the man who had ‘built a better mouse
trap'. The world began to make a “pathway to 
his door”. Visitors from England and Germany 
came to watch him at work and bought sand bot
tles to take home. Ere long, orders commenced 
to arrive from Europe.

The prices he charged were incredibly low, only 
a fraction of the value set on his work today. A 
small bottle with a conventional design sold for 
one dollar, while a larger bottle containing a min
iature of a Mississippi River steamboat, bouquets, 
and bearing the owner’s name, was priced at six 
or eight dollars, according to his brother Albert. 
“My price for a pint bottle with a locomotive and 
3 cars is $5.00”, he wrote to Albert in January, 
1889.

At that time, dime museums were popular. 
Kohl and Middleton, proprietors of such amuse
ment places in Chicago, Cincinnati, St. Paul, and 
Minneapolis, offered Andrew a job. Intrigued 
with the idea of working and exhibiting his sand 
bottles before crowds of people, Andrew accepted 
and, for a time, worked in the South Side Museum 
in Chicago, receiving twenty-five dollars a week
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for his services. There, seated at his work table 
on an elevated platform, he would fill a small 
bottle in geometric designs while the barker ex
pounded the wonder of this unique art. Having 
completed the bottle, Andrew would hand it to 
the barker who, as the grand finale of his spiel, 
would shatter the glass bottle with a hammer and 
allow the sands to run out, thus proving that this 
was no sleight-of-hand performance. The gla
mour of exhibition soon waned, however, and 
Andrew returned to his home in McGregor.

As the years passed, he became more and more 
absorbed in his work. No romantic interest ap
peared in his life, he had few outside activities, 
and gradually the confining hours spent at his 
work table began to take their toll, according to 
his brother, Frank, of Vermillion, South Dakota. 
His health commenced to fail.

Recognition had come, but not commensurate 
with his talent. “McGregor has an artist nowhere 
equalled in this world in his line of artistic work“, 
wrote the editor of the North Iowa Times, on July 
5, 1888. “He invented and became skilled in an 
artistic work all unaided and alone. He invented 
and made his own tools. He has thus brought to 
a surprising perfection an art of which he alone 
is the inventor, the master. We refer to the pic
tures wrought in sand from Pictured Rocks by
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Andrew Clemens. Our people do not properly 
appreciate this art. The master don’t seem to 
know its worth nor does he seem to realize his 
exalted position among the inventors of the world. 
Mr. Clemens lately completed what may be re
garded a masterpiece. He has made many fine 
efforts before. This last one is a perfect picture 
of General Washington on horseback. The artist 
has surpassed the copy, he gives the coloring, 
shadowing, form, all complete and perfect and 
all done in sand. The work shows a Mississippi 
River steamer running at full speed, a group of 
Indians in camp, the flag of our country, fields, 
harvest scene, all perfect and wrought with nat
ural colored sands in a glass jar. The jar is open 
at the bottom and the work is commenced at the 
top of the picture. But to appreciate this wonder
ful work one must see it as we have seen it. It is 
one of the wonders of the age and ought to have 
a place among the great art of the world.”

Officials of the Columbian Exposition held at 
Chicago in 1893 invited Andrew to work and 
exhibit his sand art there. Gratified and pleased, 
he nevertheless refused the honor, feeling that his 
strength was unequal to the effort. It was in the 
following spring that townspeople were saddened 
when they read the black-bordered funeral notices 
left on doorsteps and handed to persons in the
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business section — a custom of morticians in that 
era.

‘The funeral of the late Andrew Clemens will 
be held at the house, Monday, May 14, 1894, at 
3 p.m. Rev. C. A. Marshall will officiate/'

In a half-column obituary in the McGregor 
News, the editor declared that Andrew Clemens 
‘ was a great artist, we cannot use the word 
‘greatest’ because he stood alone in his self- 
invented art. He was a portrait painter without a 
brush or even paint. Sand was all he used, which 
he distributed with a small spoon, and a little 
stick. His work testifies for him in Europe as 
well as in this western Hemisphere. As an artist 
his place cannot be filled anymore, his special art 
has perished with its originator, and will be for
ever lost.”

M arian Carroll R ischmueller



Ho! for the Mountains

Prior to the advent of the iron horse on the 
banks of the Missouri the steamboat played a sig
nificant role in the settlement and development of 
western Iowa. Between 1820 and 1860 the trans
portation of troops and supplies, the traffic in furs, 
the movement of Indian tribes and Indian an
nuities, the mounting commerce that developed as 
settlements sprouted along the tawny Missouri 
from St. Charles to Sioux City all contributed to 
the growth of steamboating. The conquest of the 
Missouri to Fort Benton by the Chippewa and 
Key West in 1860 was followed by the discovery 
of gold in Montana two years later. The close of 
the Civil War opened the upper Missouri to a 
host of returning veterans eager to try their luck 
at the gold mines. Council Bluffs and Sioux City 
newspapers headlined scores of steamboat ad
vertisements: “Ho! for the Mountains!“ “Ho! 
for the Gold Mines!“

A typical mountain trip was recorded by Nel
son Green Edwards, second clerk of the 567-ton 
Henry M. Shreve. This sturdy craft left St. 
Louis at one o’clock in the afternoon of April 6, 
1869, with 210 tons of freight for Fort Benton

148
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and miscellaneous way freight consisting of ‘Car
riages & Buggys, Waggons, Horses & Lot Furni
ture”. A score of deck passengers and sixty cabin 
passengers were registered at the start of the 
2200-mile trip — a good showing for a boat en
gaged in the mountain trade.

After wooding up at the mouth of the Missouri 
the Shreve churned boldly up that mighty water
way. St. Charles was reached at ten o’clock but 
the boat did not stop. During the night the Shreve 
struck a ‘Bluff Bar” with such force that she 
sprang a leak, damaging six sacks of coffee in the 
hold. Washington was sighted at nine in the 
morning and Hermann at one in the afternoon. 
The St. Luke, a 648-ton sidewheeler of the Tri- 
Weekly Miami Packet Line, passed upstream 
while the Shreve lay at Straubs woodyard. At 
Jefferson City six deck passengers boarded the 
boat for Kansas City. A severe storm forced 
Captain Henry Shreve Carter to tie up a few miles 
above the State capital.

At daybreak on April 8th the Henry M. Shreve 
proceeded upstream. Shortly before noon Clerk 
Nelson recorded the Henry S. Turner and the 
Post Boy steaming downstream below Boonville. 
The Turner was a 763-ton steamboat running with 
the Mary McDonald, the Stonewall, the Cornelia 
No. 2, and the Glasgow in the St. Louis and
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Omaha Tri-Weekly Packet Line. The Post Boy 
was a 674-ton craft that ran with five other pas
senger boats in the Missouri Star Line between St. 
Louis and Kansas City. Despite the presence of 
such short-line packets, the mountain boats reaped 
a fair share of the lower Missouri trade. Thus, 
the Shreve took on freight at Boonville that netted
her $532.50.

A short distance above Boonville, the Shreve 
met the Mary McDonald with a “Regiment of 
Troops & 1 Grisley Bear" on board. That night, 
while wooding up at Buck Horn Point, the crew 
worked hard shifting the buckets on the paddle 
wheels so that the boat could make better time. 
On the following day, April 10th, the Shreve 
passed Brunswick and Lexington and at five 
o'clock dropped her stage at the Kansas City 
levee. Kansas City was a flourishing town of 
thirty thousand, 390 miles above the mouth of the 
Missouri, just half way to Sioux City.

The Shreve lay at Kansas City eight hours, dis
charging freight and passengers and making tem
porary repairs to a boiler that had sprung a leak. 
The wife of Pilot Massie boarded the boat for 
Fort Benton at Kansas City while the daughter 
of second pilot Hans M. Chadwick also took pas
sage for the same point. Several “Short Passen
gers“ boarded the Shreve before she slipped her
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lines and continued her journey upstream. From 
his vantage point in the clerk’s office Nelson Green 
Edwards noted that freight and passengers were 
discharged at “11 Worth’’ (Leavenworth) after 
which the Shreve steamed on past Weston to 
Atchison, where a large number of citizens had 
gathered on the levee “to look at the Shreve's 
mountain trip ”.

The Shreve docked at St. Joseph at one A. M. 
on April 12th, five and a half days out of St. Louis, 
having been delayed twenty-three hours en route. 
St. Joseph was the most populous town above 
Kansas City, counting a population of 19,565 in 
1870. Twenty-eight hours were lost there and 
$65 spent in repairing the boiler. Additional 
stores and $142.20 worth of meat were taken 
aboard, and thirteen white roustabouts were dis
charged because the officers of the Shreve expect
ed that little more freight would be handled on 
the voyage. Finally, at 5 A. m . on April 13th, the 
Shreve once more had steam up and was thread
ing her way upstream.

Much time was lost during the next two days 
sparring the Shreve over sand bars. On April 
15th, Clerk Edwards recorded that the boat land
ed at Hamburg, then a shipping point for south
west Iowa, and took on fifteen cords of wood. 
Later that day they put in at Nebraska City and
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Put off 11 Tons freight ’. After dark they tied 
up at a woodyard on Keg Island along the Iowa 
shore and remained there the rest of the night.

The Shreve arrived at Council Bluffs, 660 miles 
above the mouth of the Missouri, at 6:30 P. M. on 
April 16th. Once a thriving steamboat terminal 
and outfitting town, Council Bluffs, selected by 
Lincoln in 1862 as the eastern terminus of the 
Union Pacific Railroad, was the metropolis of 
western Iowa with a population of 10,020 in 1870. 
At the time the Shreve docked there, however, the 
town exhibited little interest in waterways trans
portation. The converging of several railroads 
there, coupled with the imminent driving of the 
Golden Spike at Promontory Point, had done 
much to make Council Bluffs railroad minded. 
Under such circumstances it is not surprising 
that the Shreve required only a half hour to dis
charge her freight there.

Crossing the Missouri to Omaha, the Shreve 
discharged more freight and passengers and then 
waited sixteen hours to pick up six cabin and 
seven deck passengers for Fort Benton. Con
tinuing upstream, Edwards mentioned Seatons 
and Hendricksons woodyards, De Soto, Nebras
ka, and Little Sioux, Iowa. In his log for April 
19th the observing clerk recorded that they passed 
the mouth of Little Sioux at seven in the morning
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and by six-thirty were forty-five miles below 
Sioux City. "Capt. Carter Saw a White Wolf 
in Gun Shot & No Loaded Gun to Shoot." At 
one point the Huntsville was in sight ahead, but 
the Shteve did not overtake her, being delayed by 
high wind and innumerable sand bars.

The Shteve arrived at Sioux City at seven p. M. 
on April 20th, fourteen days and six hours out of 
St. Louis. Of this time, the boat had been de
layed five days and seventeen hours for a number 
of reasons. Dark, moonless nights often made 
piloting impossible. Hurricane winds frequently 
caused the captain to order the boat tied to the 
bank. Shallow water at several points above St. 
Joseph forced the crew to resort to sparring. Lay
ing in port for additional mountain passengers and 
freight accounted for further delays. Finally, the 
time required to repair the boiler at Kansas City 
and St. Joseph and the process of "wooding up"
must be mentioned. Since the surveys of 1891

*  __

placed Sioux City 807.4 miles above the mouth of 
the Missouri, the average running time was four 
miles per hour upstream from St. Louis. Counting 
her delays en route the Shteve averaged less than 
two miles per hour.

In contrast to Council Bluffs, the passengers 
aboard the Shteve found Sioux City a decidedly 
river-minded town. Steamboats had given the



154 THE PALIMPSEST

settlement its original impetus in 1856 when the 
Omaha arrived from St. Louis with a cargo of pro
visions, drygoods, hardware, and lumber, valued 
at $70,000, for which the consignees paid a 
freight bill of $24,000. The strategic location of 
Sioux City at the mouth of the Big Sioux had long 
been recognized. On November 11, 1862, the 
Sioux City Register declared: "There is not a 
more desirable region in the West than this Upper 
Missouri. Fertile in production — genial in cli
mate — favored in locality — and settled by an 
industrious — high-toned population, it gives re
liable promise of a prosperous and important 
future."

Sioux City became and remains to this day the 
metropolis of the upper Missouri. In the spring 
of 1864 the Dubuque Herald had urged prospec
tive miners to travel to Montana and Idaho by 
way of Sioux City rather than by the circuitous 
Platte Valley. It was the last port at which to 
board a mountain boat for the gold mines of Idaho, 
Virginia City, Bannock City, and Gallatin. The 
year 1866 had ushered in the golden era of steam
boating on the upper Missouri. Thirty-one 
steamboat arrivals were chronicled at Fort Ben
ton, or half again as many as had been recorded 
in the previous seven years. Thirty-seven steam 
craft docked at Fort Benton in 1867, thirty-five
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reached that port in 1868, and the Deer Lodge, 
the Antelope, the Cora, the North Alabama, the 
Only Chance, the Fanny Barker, the Big Horn, 
and the Huntsville had already arrived at Sioux 
City when the Henry M. Shreve blew for a land
ing on April 20, 1869. In those bustling spring 
days, when mountain boats were putting in an al
most daily appearance, Sioux City could boast a 
steamboat drydock, a railroad, a daily newspaper, 
and a population of over three thousand.

The influence of Sioux City as an outfitting 
town for the mountain trade can scarcely be over
emphasized. For more than a generation the pio
neers of the northwest were destined to regard 
Sioux City as the commercial emporium of the 
upper Missouri. Between 1870 and 1890 the 
population of Council Bluffs grew from 10,020 to 
21,474 whereas the population of Sioux City 
soared from 3401 to 37,806. In this development 
sturdy mountain boats played a vital role.

Clerk Edwards recorded that the Shreve lay at 
the Sioux City levee twenty-four hours awaiting 
the arrival of a train with prospective passengers. 
The delay probably paid because the boat ‘suc
ceeded to get 3 Ladys & 3 children — 4j/£ Pas
sages at $110.00 Each to Benton.” The captain 
must have regretted having discharged the rousta
bouts at St. Joseph because he, the clerk, the stew-
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ard, the porter, and ten men worked until half 
past ten at night to get the passengers and their 
effects aboard. With a fair load of freight, twen
ty cabin passengers, and fourteen "deckers", the 
Shreve left Sioux City on the delightful spring 
morning of April 22nd for the long & antisipated 
tedious Trip to Benton".

The hardest and the most dangerous part of 
the voyage lay ahead. The Sioux City Daily 
Times estimated that Fort Benton was 1955 miles 
upstream but the United States surveys of 1891 
placed it only 1,474.2 miles above Sioux City. 
Yankton, the capital of Dakota Territory, lay 
86.7 miles above Sioux City and could count only 
737 inhabitants in 1870. Above Yankton the only 
inhabited places were Indian villages, Indian 
agencies, and such military posts as Randall, 
Sully, Rice, Stevenson, Buford, Peck, and Benton. 
These forts and Indian agencies afforded profit
able employment to steamboat captains carrying 
government stores from points as far distant as 
St. Louis, Cincinnati, and Pittsburgh. The dimin
utive Hiram Woods ran as a weekly packet be
tween Sioux City and Fort Randall, but some
times went farther upstream.

The dangers of navigating the upper Missouri 
were ever present. As the Shreve was churning 
through Kate Sweeney Bend on April 23rd, Clerk
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Edwards noted the Urilda lying wind-bound at 
the bank. A few hours later the Urilda was sunk, 
the loss being reported at $10,000. The bend it
self was named for the ill-fated Kate Sweeney 
which was snagged and sunk at that point on 
August 1, 1855. On the following day the 
Shreve wooded opposite the wreck of the Ante
lope, the second steamboat to reach Sioux City in 
1869. The 400-ton Antelope had been destroyed 
by fire twenty miles above Yankton on April 12th. 
Two passengers were lost and Dr. Page of Boston 
was badly burned. The Antelope was valued at 
$20,000, and her cargo at $38,000. The Peter 
Balen, a boat that had netted $70,690 on a round- 
trip to Fort Benton in 1866, was totally destroyed 
by fire on Dauphin Rapids on July 22, 1869. The 
upper Missouri was a veritable graveyard for the 
gallant craft engaged in the mountain trade.

Medical care was rarely available. George 
Miller, second engineer on the Shreve, died of 
typhoid fever on April 29th. He was buried at a 
woodyard on Pocahontas Island, two hundred 
miles above Sioux City. That same evening 
Indians were seen lurking in the high grass along 
the bank. Passengers and crew stood guard all 
night but fortunately no attack was made.

On the brighter side those aboard the boat en
joyed occasional overland hunting sorties while
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the Shreve was toiling slowly around one of the 
many big bends that characterize the Missouri. 
Deer and antelope were plentiful on the prairie 
but these had to be shot close to the river if the 
hunters were to carry them back to the boat. On 
May 24th, Edwards reported that all enjoyed “a 
nice Saddle of Antelope for our Dinner to day 
given to us yesterday at Hard Scrabble Wood 
Yard.” The following day they shot their first 
buffalo, a young bull weighing between five and 
six hundred pounds when dressed. “To day,” 
Edwards recorded on May 28th, “we all faired 
most Sumptiously on Prairie Chicken Pot Pie, 
Roast Hump of Buffaloe, with other Smaller deli- 
cacys.”

The greater part of the journey upstream, how
ever, was devoted to hard, unremitting toil. Since 
the Shreve was the second largest boat to reach 
Fort Benton in 1869, she found it especially hard 
to navigate the numerous shoal places. Often 
the crew worked far into the night, sparring over 
sand bars and warping the boat through swift
running channels. When these methods failed it 
was necessary to unload as much as half the car
go and double trip over a shallow stretch of the 
river. It took ten days to traverse the last 230 
miles along which fifteen rapids were strewn. 
Small wonder that exorbitant rates had to be
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charged to reach Fort Benton. And yet, as 
General Alfred Sully pointed out, these rates 
were only half those charged when freight was 
shipped by railroad from Chicago to Utah and 
then trundled overland by cumbersome wagon 
trains.

On June 12, 1869, the Shreve squirmed her way 
to a well-earned rest at the Fort Benton levee. It 
had taken sixty-six days to make the trip — slow 
time when compared with the thirty-two days re
quired by the Emilie in 1862. Although fewer 
steamboats were recorded at Fort Benton in 1869, 
there was more double-tripping and the amount of 
freight discharged is said to be the heaviest re
corded. The Shreve left Fort Benton on June 
15th and reached Sioux City in eleven days. 
Captain Carter could have obtained a good load 
at Sioux City for the forts above but his crew, 
tired by the long journey, refused to return.

Accordingly, the Shreve continued downstream. 
At Decatur she picked up nine hundred railroad 
ties for Omaha. The remainder of the voyage was 
made swiftly and without mishap but when the 
Shreve reached St. Louis on July 1st she had “had 
enough of the mountain trade” for that year. 
Chief Clerk H. M. Worsham gained seven 
pounds on the three-months trip while Captain 
Carter lost eleven pounds, reported the St. Louis
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Missouri Democrat with the comment, "They 
both can stand the change.”

Although Sioux City continued to serve as an 
entrepôt for the upper Missouri, there was a pre
cipitate decline in steamboat arrivals at Fort Ben
ton after 1869. The voyage of the Henry M. 
Shreve exemplified the exploits of almost a hun
dred boats that engaged in the picturesque moun
tain trade. These sturdy craft contributed a 
colorful chapter to the drama of western Iowa 
and the upper Missouri Valley.

W illiam J. P etersen
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